THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth on   Monday 13 December 2004 from 7.30  pm to 9.30pm  .

Present:

  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Phil Brading, Roger Seabourne, Richard Struck, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith.

Also in attendance: Councillors Kerron Cross, Francis Durham, Pam Hames, John Pendlebury, Leonard Spencer, Peter Wakeling, Brian White.

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Matthew Bedford and Nena Spellen.

Officers:
Steven Halls

-
Chief Executive


Susan Attard

-
Director of Strategic Services


David Gardner

-
Director of Corporate Resources


Fred Davies

-
Director of Housing


Peter Brooker

-
Director of Leisure and Environment


Elwyn Wilson

-
Democratic Services Manager


Maureen Cummins 
-
Electoral Officer

Inspector George Holland was also present at the meeting.

EX114/04
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 15 November 2004 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman, subject to Councillor Phil Brading’s name being added to the list of those present and ‘RESOLVED’ being changed to ‘RECOMMENDED’ in EX102/04.

EX115/04
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


The Chairman stated that the separate circulated report entitled ‘Options Appraisal Exercise: Consultancy Assistance’ had not been available for inspection at least five clear days before the meeting and could only be dealt with as an urgent item of business.  The Chairman ruled that the item was of sufficient urgency to warrant it being dealt with at this meeting, the reason justifying urgency being that a decision on the appointment of a Communication Consultant was needed to avoid delay in the planned consultation programme.  

ENVIRONMENT

EX116/04
RICKMANSWORTH PARKING SCHEME


Members received a report setting out comments received during the first six  months of operation and possible amendments to the scheme.


In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 36(b) (Representations at Committees etc), Jennifer Hunt spoke on a number of issues relating to the scheme.


In response to the Portfolio Holder for Environment, the Director of Leisure and Environment undertook to provide a written reply to Members and Ms Hunt on the replacement of lost permits. 


Replying to Councillor Richard Struck, the Director of Leisure and Environment stated that consultation would begin in January and a report would be brought back to Committee in March.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   consultation take place on amendments to the Rickmansworth Parking Scheme, as suggested in paragraphs 2.4 to 2.14 of the report and in the appendices (except that in 2.8, reference to a half of the Skidmore Way residents’ car park be replaced by a third); and


(2)
that a further report be brought to the Committee on the results of consultation, together with the full budgetary implications.

EX117/04
PARKING RESTRICTIONS IN FIELD WAY, MILL END


The Committee received a report detailing representations in respect of proposed parking restrictions in Field Way, Mill End.


Members were of the opinion that these proposals were the best compromise, having taken into consideration comments received.


RESOLVED:-



that   the Traffic Regulation Order for Field Way be confirmed, as amended.

EX118/04
PARKING RESTRICTIONS IN KINDERSLEY WAY AND ADJACENT ROADS, ABBOTS LANGLEY


Members considered a report setting out representations received in respect of proposed parking restrictions for Kindersley Way, Abbots Road and Little How Croft, Abbots Langley.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the Traffic Order for Kindersley Way (Phase 1) be confirmed; and


(2)
that the effect of the scheme be carefully monitored and a further report be presented to the Committee.

EX119/04
  BUS NETWORK REVIEW  - SOUTH WEST HERTS


A report was received seeking Members’ comments on a proposed review of bus services and service delivery. 


The Chairman stated that paragraph 5.1 of the report related to concessionary fares.


In response to Members’ concerns, the Director of Leisure and Environment undertook to seek guidance from officers at Hertfordshire County Council and then, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Public Services and Health, write to central government requesting an amendment to the Transport Act 1985 to allow more innovative solutions in relation to non-commercial bus services.


Replying to Members regarding the provision of a good public transport service, the Director of Leisure and Environment stated that, under current legislation, the Council would be responsible for funding upgrades to services which operators deem to be uneconomic. 



RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the response in 2.18 be amended to read ‘any reduction in this service is strongly opposed’;


(2)
that the Committee was of the opinion that all services should be better promoted and marketed; and


(3)
that, subject to the above and any additional comments of the Housing and Environment Panel at its meeting on 14 December 2004,   this Council’s response to the consultation on Bus Network Review – South West Herts be based on the comments set out in the report.


RESOURCES

EX120/04

  RENOVATION GRANT APPLICATION FROM A LANDLORD


A report was received seeking approval for a landlord’s application for a Renovation Grant.


Before making a decision, Members wished to have more information concerning the level of contribution made by the occupants. 


RESOLVED:-



that a decision be deferred until further information is obtained.
EX121/04
MEMBERS’ FINANCIAL POSITION STATEMENT AND BUDGET MONITORING REPORT


The Committee received a report giving an update of the three year medium-term financial plan and the position on the current year’s budget for the period ending 31 October 2004.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the following revenue variations to the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate:-

Overspend / (Underspend)
2004/2005

£
2005/2006

£
2006/2007

£

General Fund

Housing Revenue Account
(193,970)

(15,740)
(167,490)

(129,720)
(130,540)

 (235,150)


(2)
that the following variations to capital expenditure be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate.

Overspend / (Underspend)
2004/2005

£
2005/2006

£
2006/2007

£

Additions / (Savings)

Slippage
(70,000)

(265,980)
0

265,980
0

0

Total
(335,980)
265,980
0


(3)
that the Policy Panels note the report.

EX122/04
AMENDMENT TO THE COUNCIL’S CONSTITUTION – MONEY LAUNDERING

A report was received highlighting the legislative changes to the Money Laundering Regulations.  Members were asked to approve the necessary amendments to Part 4 Rules of Procedure – Financial Procedure Rules Nos.13 and 19 in the Council’s Constitution and to appoint a Money Laundering Reporting Officer.


RECOMMENDED:-



to Council:


(1)
t  hat the amendments (shown in Appendices 1 & 2) to the current Financial Procedure Rules No. 13 (Preventing and Detecting Fraud & Corruption) and No.19 (Treasury Management) in the Council’s Constitution be approved; and


(2)
that the Director of Corporate Resources be appointed as the Money Laundering Reporting Officer.

EX123/04
AMENDMENTS TO COUNCIL TAX


Members were asked to approve a reduction of discounts in respect of second homes and long-term empty Properties.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that discounts on second homes be reduced to 10%;


(2)
that discounts currently awarded to long-term empty properties be removed; and


(3)
that the award of any additional locally-defined discounts or exemptions be considered on a case by case basis.

EX124/04
STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING


This report was received as part of the strategic, service and financial planning process.


The Portfolio Holder for Resources proposed that a pilot scheme was undertaken before a decision was made on whether the scheme should be implemented in all areas of the District.  The Portfolio Holder for Public Services and Health was of the opinion that it would be preferable if the cost of frames for flat recycling was spread over two years, rather than a pilot scheme being undertaken.  The Policy Panel would then carry out monitoring throughout the year and review the decision if the scheme proved ineffective.


The Portfolio Holder for Resources drew attention to the fact that, if the scheme was introduced on a phased basis, the wording of the tender for the work would need to make that clear.


In reply to the Portfolio Holder for Resources, the Director of Leisure and Environment undertook to look into the possibility of providing litter bins which have one container for landfill items and one for recyclables. 


RESOLVED:-



that the priority lists for the capital investment programme be as set out in the Appendix to the report, subject to the following and to the comments of the Policy Panels:-

(i)
Page 4:
Lower priority to be given to:





Communal Areas – Upgrade 





Entryphones for OPDs 





Communal TV aerials – Upgrade for digital TV;



(ii)
Page 6:
Lower priority to be given to the Installation of E-procurement; 



(iii)
Page 7:
First three items to be top priority;





Cycle schemes – reduce to £50,000;





Parking Service – increase to £75,000; and



(iv)
Page 8:
Hackney Carriage Zones – change to 
£5,000 for 2005/06 and £5,000 for 2006/7;





Frames for flat recycling – undertake pilot scheme instead of allocating £46,930 in 2005/06.

EX125/04
  CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM ICT PANEL



Members were asked to consider the recommendations from the ICT Panel concerning the Freedom of Information Act 2000, ICT/E-Government Implementation Progress and Consultants to assist with the E-Procurement Process.


F  reedom of Information Act 2000


RESOLVED:-


that Officers seek quotations for a suitable software solution to a maximum of £20,000 ( to be funded from the Council’s Capital Programme, see recommendation 13 B below) to enable the Corporate searching rethink of information contained in emails and that the authority to purchase the solution be delegated to the Chief Executive in consultation with the portfolio holder for Resources.


ICT/E-Government Implementation Progress


RESOLVED:-



that changes to the funding arrangements as detailed below and the use of IEG 3 allocation as detailed in the report be approved.

Item
Funding Source
Amount
Recommendation

Web Developments
Council Capital Programme 2004/05
£100,000
Remove from programme as no longer required.






Housing Self Diagnostics of Repairs
Council Capital Programme 2004/05
£30,000
To be funded from IEG3






Arrears – Streetwise
Council Capital Programme 2004/05
£24,350
To be funded from IEG3






Sports Booking

Internet Module

(Software)
Council Capital Programme 2004/05
£16,760
To be funded from IEG3






Sports Booking

Internet Module

(Implementation / Resource)
-
£20,000
To be funded from IEG3






Housing ICT projects
-
£25,000
To be funded from IEG3






ICT  E-Govt

Developments

Comprising:

Underspends in respect of

-
Revenues/Housing replacement services -



£ 8,065
}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}
Capital

}
Programme

}
2004/05

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}
£137,170


This amount to be included in the Council’s Capital Programme 2004/05 under Heading “ICT Capital Development/E Government 






-
FM Contract one off start up -



£58,000









-
Housing Self Diagnostics -



£30,000









-
Arrears Streetwise -



£24,350









-
Sports Booking Internet Module -



£16,760









TOTAL
£137,170









Completion of Electronic Document Management (Corporate Roll-Out across the Authority)
Council Capital Programme 2004/05
£139,811
This amount to be slipped into the 2005/06 Capital Programme.







Consultants to Assist with E-Procurement Process

RESOLVED:-



that   the request for funding in the sum of £8,000 be provisionally agreed but that the Resources Policy Panel investigates further the requirement for e-procurement and that this is also funded from the Council’s Capital Investment Programme.


COMMUNITY SAFETY

EX126/04
SECTION 30 ORDERS – TO RECEIVE AN UPDATE AND TO CONSIDER A REQUEST FROM HERTFORDSHIRE CONSTABULARY FOR A NEW ORDER UNDER SECTION 30 OF THE ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR ACT 2003


The Committee received a report providing a further update on the impact of  Section 30 Orders that were in force in Three Rivers District until 31 October 2004 and detailing a request by Hertfordshire Constabulary for a further Section 30 Order.  A map clarifying the areas under consideration was circulated at the meeting.


In response to the Portfolio Holder for Resources, the Director of Strategic Services stated that responses had been received from all relevant Ward Councillors.


Replying to the Chairman, Inspector George Holland agreed that other methods of control were required in addition to S30 Orders.  More joint working was needed between the Police and the Youth Service.  Section 30 Orders had been useful while waiting for initiatives such as basketball schemes and cycling proficiency schemes to commence.  There had been an increase in the number of arson incidents since the Section 30 Order had ceased to be in operation.  The Fire and Rescue Service was working to prevent such incidents which often occurred when young people congregated near refuse bins and set these alight.


In reply to the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community, Inspector Holland stated that the Police, Three Rivers District Council and Watford Borough Council had worked together in Abbots Langley to deter anti-social behaviour using acceptable behaviour contracts which had worked well in that area.  


Ward Councillor Kerron Cross stated that the vast majority of residents and shopkeepers in South Oxhey were in favour of reinstating the Section 30 Orders.  They would also like to see action taken about the arson incidents in the area.


Ward Councillor Pam Hames asked that consideration be given to including Greenfield Park and The Mead in a Section 30 Order because of problems in that area.


In response to the Chairman, the Director of Strategic Services undertook to ensure that Ward Councillors for Carpenders Park were consulted on this matter.


Replying to the Portfolio Holder for Leisure And Community, Inspector George Holland stated that where persistent offenders were council tenants, then additional measures could be used but in most cases they were not council tenants.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the information contained in the report be noted;


(2)
that a Section 30 Order to cover the areas set out in Appendix 3 to the report be authorised for three months including the school Easter holidays in 2005; 


(3)
that the Section 30 Order also include an extension of Zone 1 to include Greenfield Park and The Mead, subject to a formal request for this being received from the Police and to consultation with Ward Councillors; and


(4)
that further monthly reports be received at future meetings of the Executive Committee to monitor nuisance incidents.


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX127/04
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY PANEL



Members were asked to consider the recommendations from the Public Services and Health Policy Panel concerning the Review of the Pest Control Booking Pilot Scheme and Garden Waste Recycling.


Review of the Pest Control Booking Pilot Scheme

RESOLVED:-



that the pilot scheme pest control treatment booking arrangements be made permanent.


Garden Waste Recycling

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that for residents living in flats, wheeled bins for the collection of garden waste only be given to those residents requesting one;


(2)
that flat dwellers be advised that garden waste from balconies etc, can be placed in residual waste bins or that they can purchase general green sacks from local retailers service;


(3)
that from May 2005, following full implementation of the garden waste bin roll out, Three Rivers District Council ceases to sell its own garden sacks; and


(4)
that officers look into the feasibility of green waste collection from flats when rolling out the dry recycling collection scheme from flats.


LEISURE AND COMMUNITY

EX128/04
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL


Leisure Review


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Leisure venues be not managed via the establishment of a new Leisure Trust;


(2)
that the management of the Leisure venues be contracted out on a phased basis as detailed in the report;


(3)
that a two year extension be made to the current contracts at the Rickmansworth Golf Course, John O’Connors Ltd, MJM Ltd, Alan Dobbins;


(4)
that the procurement process commences from January 2005 onwards;


(5)
that the consultants PMP Ltd be retained by the Council to support the tendering process; and


(6)
that an additional budget revenue estimate of £10,000 be approved to provide specialist legal/financial advice.


Watersmeet Trust Ltd


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the decision of Watersmeet Trust Ltd to cease trading on 17 January 2005 be noted;


(2)
that officers be authorised to retake possession of that part of the Theatre that is not occupied by Daybreak Nursery, on surrender of its lease by Watersmeet Trust Ltd; and


(3)
that officers be authorised to retake possession of those items of property listed that were listed in the inventory when taking possession of the Theatre.



Audit Commission – Self-Assessment


RESOLVED:-



that   the draft of the Self-Assessment for submission to the Audit Commission be agreed, subject to;-

(i) any further comments submitted by Members before the deadline; and



(ii)
additional wording on Page 2, under ‘William Penn Leisure Centre’ to indicate the Council is considering a major capital   investment in this facility.


Fees and Charges for Leisure Activities and Venues 2005/2006


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the proposed fees and charges for 2005/2006 as set out in the report and within appendices 1, 2, 3 and 4 be approved; and


(2)
that a report be brought to the January meeting of the Committee on whether there was any need for supervision at the Skate Park in Baldwins Lane, Croxley Green and whether a charge should be made there.


Strategic, Service and Financial Planning 2005 - 2008

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that Appendix 1 was realistic and would achieve the aim set out in the table attached to the report;


(2)
that Appendix 2, setting out the activities to be carried out to achieve the targets, be noted and that there were no financial implications;


(3)
that Appendix 3, be noted as having no financial implications; and


(4)
that Appendix 4, setting out the capital bids that have been made were realistic and will contribute to achieving the ‘district theme’ shown in the Appendix attached to the report.


HOUSING

EX129/04
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL


Review of Private Sector Housing Renewal Policy


RESOLVED:-



that no change be made to the current Private Sector Housing Renewal Policy.


Petition regarding provision of two parking spaces at Tudor Cars, Station Approach, Chorleywood


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that when the Chorleywood Parking Scheme is reviewed, an amendment to the Traffic Regulation Order be made to allocate two parking spaces for a taxi rank beyond the bus stop; 


(2)
that in the short-term, negotiations be undertaken with the Parking Shop to see whether an interim solution would be possible until the Parking Review is completed; and


(3)
that a report on this matter be brought to the January meeting of the Committee.


Best Value Review of Transport


RESOLVED:-



that it be agreed that:-



Concessionary fares


(i)
The concessionary fare scheme remains in its present form;



(ii)
The use of electronic smart cards be abandoned after the 31 March 2005 and a report be presented relating to proposed alternatives. i.e. a “flash pass” or a simple electronic pass confirming eligibility to a concessionary fare. Any such replacement scheme to be implemented on and from 1 April 2005;



(iii)
The sum paid to the operators be reviewed prior to next year’s settlement.



Dial-A-Ride


(iv)
The Council enter into negotiations with Herts County Council to provide two buses (for Three Rivers District Council) in connection with the Dial-a-Ride scheme.



“Better Buses”


(v)
It be noted that the comprehensive review of the “Better Buses” services in SW Herts, currently being undertaken by Herts County Council, Watford Borough Council, Hertsmere District Council and Three Rivers District Council was due to report soon and that details of any proposed changes would be reported to a future meeting;



(vi)
That discussions with Herts County Council be entered into to introduce inspectors on “Better Bus” services to check that the services run to the correct route and timings and that passengers have paid the correct fare;



(vii)
That a “Mystery Traveller” be employed, by Herts County Council to audit buses on “Better Buses” services. 


E-Government – Planning On-Line


RESOLVED:-



that the principle of the way forward to deliver Planning On-Line as set out in the report be approved.

EX130/04
OPTIONS APPRAISAL EXERCISE: CONSULTANCY ASSISTANCE


Replying to the Chairman, the Director of Housing stated that, in addition to housing officers, those consulted would include tenants, leaseholders and the Portfolio Holder for Housing.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the additional costs arising from the continued engagement of  Beha Williams Norman, acting as Lead Consultant and Insights acting as Independent Tenant Advisor, be agreed; and


(2)
that the Director of Housing, acting in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Housing and the Solicitor to the Council, finalise the appointment of a Communications Consultant from the list set out in para 2.8 of the report.


GENERAL

EX131/04
CALENDAR OF MEETINGS


Members expressed concern that the usual days for meetings had been changed to accommodate meetings of the new Licensing Committees.  They were of the opinion that these should fit in around existing meetings.


RESOLVED:-



that a further report be brought to the next meeting of the Committee.

EX132/04
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraphs   9, 4, and 8 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act.

EX133/04
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY PANEL


In relation to the sale of land at Highfield Way, Chorleywood, the Portfolio Holder for Community Safety expressed concern that the report was inconsistent and was of the opinion that agents and owners of neighbouring properties should be consulted regarding purchase of the land.


The Portfolio Holder for Environment stated that, as the Ferry Car Park was Chorleywood’s only public car park, it was imperative that an equivalent number of public parking spaces was maintained.


Asset Management Plan – Surplus Land


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the sale of the portion of land at Hayling Road, South Oxhey detailed in the report be agreed;


(2)
that the sale of land in Highfield Way, Chorleywood be agreed but that the proposal in paragraph 4.1.2 in the report be not agreed and agents and owners of neighbouring properties be contacted regarding purchase of the land;


(3)
that a decision on the sale of land at Grove Crescent, Croxley Green be deferred until the next meeting of the Committee when a map of the site was to be provided.


(4)
public access to the decision be denied until the Executive Committee minutes publication; and


(5)
public access to the report be denied.

Asset Management Plan – Non-Operational – Industrial and Car Parks


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that consideration of the sale of Furtherfield Depot be deferred pending a wider review of the Council’s storage requirements;



(2)
that Oakfield Depot be retained;


(3)
that the current use of the non-operational industrial premises and car parks be noted;


(4)
that a user survey be carried out at the Ferry Car Park, Chorleywood, including consultation with ward councillors, to establish the extent of usage, following which a report be submitted to Resources Policy Panel and to the Housing and Environment Policy Panel for a decision on the future of the car park;


(5)
that public access to the decision be denied until the Executive Committee minutes publication; and


(6)
that public access to the report be denied.

EX134/04
NNDR WRITE-OFFS


In response Members, the Director of Corporate Resources stated that if the whereabouts of anyone who had absconded subsequently became known, then they would be pursued.  He also stated that the liability was on an individual rather than a property.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that,   subject to the request of any Executive Member, within 6 working days of publication of the decision, to refer back the circumstances of an individual case, the amounts listed at Appendix 1 of the report be written off to the Provision for Doubtful Debts;


(2)
  that p  ublic access to the report be denied until 31 March 2009; and


(3)
  that public access to the decision be immediate.

EX135/04
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM ICT PANEL


NT4 to 2003 Server Network Operating System Migration



The Portfolio Holder for Resources proposed a change to the resolution, in view of the high cost of the proposed solution.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that further tenders be obtained for the Provision of Design Options and Costs to Upgrade the Council’s Network Environment from NT4 to Windows 2003;


(2)
that access to the decision be immediate; and

(3) that access to the report be denied for six months.

EX136/04
DIRECTOR OF STRATEGIC SERVICES


On behalf of the Committee, the Chairman thanked the Director of Strategic Services, Susan Attard, for her work with the Council and wished her well in the future. 

CHAIRMAN
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